Howgate Community Council
Minutes of AGM held at Howgate Village Hall

21 May, 2015
Present: Colin Bennett (CB) [Chair], Bruce Hobbs (BH), Ian Quigley (IQ), Adrian FitzGerald
Also in attendance: Councillor Rosie, PC Colin George, Elizabeth Quigley, Pat FitzGerald, Colin Rorison
1. Apologies: Graham Young, Kirsten Sadler, Celia Hobbs
2. Minutes of 2014 AGM: proposed by Bruce Hobbs; seconded by Pat FitzGerald
Matters arising/Correspondence 
A letter had been received from Cecily McCullough requesting that HCC might contribute to seating for the village green, in particular for parents awaiting children returning from school. Elizabeth Quigley suggested that the bench outside the village hall, which had originally been located at the school, might be considered. It was generally agreed that this was a matter for the Tipperwell Association to consider. CB will suggest the same to the Association. 
3.  Police report
PC George summarised recent crimes reported in Howgate and the wider Penicuik area. He wished to highlight, in particular, the relatively large numbers of break-ins to both houses and outbuildings. Special care should be taken to ensure that doors and windows are secure, especially when residents are absent from the property.  
. 

4. Chairman’s Report
CB reported that 2014/15 proved to be another busy year for the community council and thanks were expressed to the committee members. Thanks were also expressed for the reports and contributions from PS Michele Lyndsay and PC Helen Mason during the year.
The year was dominated by three issues: traffic, general planning matters and proposed wind farm development.

Traffic 
Speeding through Howgate and Loanstone continues to be a problem despite regular spot checks undertaken by the police. The Leadburn junction also continues to attract its share of accidents. HCC continues to lobby both Midlothian Council and the police to deliver further measures and will use the on-going Neighbourhood planning initiative as an additional route to pursue the matter further.
Planning
HCC has been kept busy with the usual mix of applications for new housing. Each application is considered by the HCC in respect of:

(a) The application’s compliance with planning policy and the Local Plan, and

(b) The views of local residents

HCC also spent some time during the year with Planning officials in order to understand the role of the community council in the planning process and to ensure that the views of local residents are heard in the process.

A new, proposed Midlothian Local Plan has been prepared to guide development to 2024. This follows consideration of the responses to the Main Issues Report. A statutory period for representation/comment has been set for 14 May 2015 until 26 June 2015.

Wind Turbines

The original application for a wind farm at Mount Lothian was withdrawn in May 2013 and an application resubmitted in January 2014. HCC again objected on the grounds that the application represented a significant departure from local and national planning policies. In September 2014 HCC was informed that Wind Prospects had lodged an appeal to the DPEA on the grounds of non-determination of the application with four months. An Appeal Hearing was held in Penicuik on 12th and 13th May 2015 followed by site visits.



Discussions arising from Chairman’s Report

(i) Cllr Rosie reported that an additional speed gun has now been made available and training is proceeding. He also reported that MSP Christine Graham is showing a keen interest in the problems that continue to arise at the Leadburn Junction and continues to apply pressure. It is hoped that the Borders’ Council can be encouraged to contribute to any improvements.
IQ expanded on the speeding and accident problems in Loanstone. Further potential, preventative measures were discussed.

(ii) AF outlined the practical issues relating to the newly published proposed Local Plan, in particular the availability of a specific Local Plan portal on the Council’s website where submissions can be made on-line.

AF also drew attention to two significant proposed developments in the Howgate area: a proposal for a 50 house development on the Pomathorn Mill site and a proposal for a 50-60 house development on the Wellington School site and the fields opposite (to the North). CB suggested that he would ensure that these proposed developments are highlighted in the next Howgate Newsletter.

(iii) BH summarised the Mount Lothian Hearing proceedings that had been held in the previous week. These had been conducted in a constructive spirit, the emphasis being on the Reporter ensuring that he understood the position of the main parties and had all the necessary information to hand with which to arrive at his decision. Closing statements and agreed conditions had still to be submitted. The Reporter had indicated that he decision would be forthcoming in ‘late summer’.
5. Treasurer’s report
(GY absent). An audited Income and Expenditure account was presented. The main item of income during the year had been the Midlothian Council Grant (£266.36); the main item of expenditure was hire of the Hall (£150.00). The bank balance at the year-end was £542.59.

6. Community Council membership
David Wilson of the Manor Fishery had indicated that he would be willing to stand as a member. CB proposed acceptance of his offer; AF seconded this proposal.

Karen O’Hanlon would be informed that she would no longer be needed as an ‘emergency’ member since HCC was back to a maximum membership of 7.

AOCB
BH drew attention to the application for two wind turbines at Springfield and suggested that HCC should consider making representations on behalf of local residents. It was agreed that HCC should look into compliance, or non-compliance, with current planning policy.
Elizabeth Quigley proposed a vote of thanks to the Chairman and other HCC members.
IQ propped a vote of thanks to Cllr Rosie for his attendances during the year.

The meeting closed at 20.35
     REFRESHMENTS

